REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Annual Parish Council meeting held on Monday 5th June 2017
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), C Ward (Vice Chair), D Rushbrook, I Case, S Pittam, J Ball and A Thompson. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles, District Councillor G Nurden and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee C Bradbury.
5 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1.06)  Apologies for Absence

Cllrs J Lester, R Grattan and P Bilverstone.
2.06)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None recorded.
3.06)  Minutes of Previous Meeting

It was proposed by Cllr Case and seconded by Cllr Rushbrook that the minutes of the 8th May 2017 be accepted as a true record and all agreed.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish Council.  
4.06)  Matters Arising

· The Clerk had emailed John Cotton regarding the 2nd Limpenhoe turning work who said the work was programmed at the same time as the resurfacing but does not seem to have been done.  He asked for photos of the next flood so they can assess the problem.
· The Clerk also contacted Highways and John Cotton regarding the gritting of Mill Road.  He advised, based on his experience in previous years, this request is likely to be refused.  A possible swap could be done if the Council is prepared to forego the treatment to Ferry Road - the other side into South Norfolk is not treated so it would not leave a gap in the network.  He cannot guarantee however this would be accepted.  The Council agreed to put this proposed swap of roads to be gritted to Highways.

· Highways are deciding on the action to be taken about the flooding on Station Road.  The Clerk forwarded on photos from Cllr Ward, which Highways were very grateful for.  If the flood endangers the public then it needs to be reported (online, phone or email) and flood signs can be erected or, if the water is very deep, a suction tanker can be sent to remove standing water.
· Pete Leggett from BDC has made sure the contractors are aware they should not be cutting the Nelson pub grass.

· The no overnight parking sign was mentioned by Kirsten Hughes, BDC, at the Village Plan meeting.  BDC are reluctant to put up a sign as it is very difficult to enforce.  The Clerk has had no further feedback.  It was suggested the Parish Council could put up their own sign.  Clerk to price for the next meeting.
· Burghwood Landscapes have not started the Woodland Walk Steps yet and the Clerk did not get a returned call to receive a date.  Clerk to phone again.  They will be given a deadline of the end of July.
· The Clerk resubmitted the recycling claim correctly this time and has received notification there will be a refund of £540.15.  The glass recycling bins will not be removed.
Public Participation 
County Councillor Iles: the new committees have been formed under a new system.  Economic Development has been dissolved being replaced by a full committee Business and Property, which will also manage all the Council’s property, including the farms.  CCllr Iles has been appointed vice-chair.  There is a new property manager.  The committee meets every Wednesday with the first full committee meeting at the end of the month.
Our Highways representative John Cotton is based in Aysham but will be doing 2 days a week in Great Yarmouth.  He is responsible for a larger area and will be joined by 2 new engineers to help cover this.

CCllr Iles is still on the BA and has refused to sign the new code of conduct as it requires members not to publically criticise any decision the BA makes.

Funds have been allocated for an engineering survey of works needed on the Acle Straight.  It will take 1 year to 18 months.  Possibly works will start in 2020 but will only be improvements to either end and the Halvergate junction.

District Councillor Nurden had nothing to report to the Council.
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury: no issues with the play equipment inspection for June. The Village Hall toilets have undergone total refurbishment.  There has been an increase in the number of dog walkers on the playing field and it appears some of them are coming from surrounding areas.  The no dog sign in the fenced play area has been pulled off the fence.  Two horse riders have also been seen on the field.  Children have been climbing on the bottle banks and smashing the bottles.  Cans have also been taken out of the can bank and thrown on the field and around the tennis court.  The grey wheelie bin was being used to help them climb up and it has now been chained to the building.

The Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so now stands at £180 in 48 numbers or less.  A Race Night in May raised £144 which has gone to the light and sound fund.  The Quiz in June will be on the 22nd at 7.30 pm. The Village Fete is on the 16th July.
Public
Mrs Pat Bagshaw reported that the gate on the Wherryman’s Way at the Ferry end has been tied up with string.  Cllr Hale reported he was already aware the offender has been informed it is illegal and not acceptable.  Mr Chris Mutten has also been informed.
Mr David Breeze informed the Council he was expecting the Freedom of Information request reply from the BA today but has not received anything.

5-06) Planning Applications
20170554 - Cornfield, Station Road NR13 3TB - 2 new 3-bedroom, one and a half storey dwellings, each with separate garage and driveway. This will be considered by the BDC Planning Committee on Wednesday 14th June at 9.30.  The Council is allowed to send a letter and/or speak at the meeting, 5 mins max, but must register by the Friday before.  There are no objections from the Council so representation was not felt necessary.
6-06)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
Due to Cllr Lester’s absence there was no update this month.
7-06)  Update for Allotments
There had been some alarm during the month following the swarming of the bees kept on one of the allotments.  The allotment holder is now selling the bees and they will be removed in the next few days.
The Clerk phoned the insurance company to check on the liability regarding filling the water butts from the dyke.  She was informed a claim cannot be made on public liability grounds unless negligence is proved.  However the advice was not to provide steps down to the dyke as if they are not maintained then the Council is liable.  Cllr Pittam informed the Council there are steps cut into the bank with a hand rail.  Cllr Pittam and Cllr Bilverstone to investigate the state of the steps and handrail, and to agree a maintenance plan.

8-06) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

The Clerk amended the uplift calculation on the draft agreement as the original one did not seem to work.  Cllr Ward surmised it was incorrect.  The new rate will be based on the 5 year rate of inflation as per the Bank of England website, or another agreed by all parties.  Mr Mutten was happy with the new basis of uplift and we are now waiting for Cllr Hale and Mr Mutten to sign the revised agreement. 
The Clerk had also checked with the insurance company that the Permissive Path is covered under the current insurance provision.  As long as regular maintenance checks are made and logged cover will be provided.

CCllr Iles repeated that Norfolk Trails will not provide any money but will do the design work for the fixtures at the cost to the County.  Cllr Ward reported that Mr Richard Clouting, having been invited to do so, had kindly submitted a quote of £300 to do the specifications for the steps and kissing gates.
Cllr Ward queried how quickly Norfolk Trails would be able to respond and Cllr Iles replied that next year was realistic.  Cllr Iles also confirmed he will be able to provide some funds out of his grant allocation but confirmation of when claims can begin has not yet been given. 

b) Footpath entrance at the bottom of the field
Cllrs Case and Bilverstone met with the parishioner who had made the original complaint.  The verge/hedge needed cutting back and opening up.  An agreement was made to get a working party together but Cllr Bilverstone has since done the work himself.  Cllr Case is yet to hear if the undergrowth has been trimmed back enough.
c) Website
Cllr Case had costed moving the website to the one he uses for Humpty Dumpty’s but it would be more expensive.  The Council agreed to ask Steve Rayner to move it to his new provider.
9-06) Premises Licence for the Post Office
There were no objections to the renewal of the premises licence.  BCllr Nurden highlighted BDC’s Economic Development assistance in getting a grant for the renewal but did acknowledge the initial problems were exacerbated by the Licensing Department having to apply the law with this type of premises application.
10-06) Co-Opting a New Councillor

BDC confirmed there was no application for an election for the vacancy left by the resignation of Keith Patterson so the Council is free to co-opt a new Councillor.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed that the 4th candidate, Richard Holt, from the last vacancies be co-opted. Cllr Ward seconded and all agreed.  Mr Richard Holt will join the Council from the next meeting.

11-06) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· Street lighting requirements - NCC will not accept responsibility for street lighting on the development at Station Road as they consider there is not highway need for lighting.  If the Council would like lighting they need to accept responsibility.  A form has been received to indicate acceptance, and acceptance of responsibility, or rejection.  There is no street lighting in Reedham and the Council does not require it on the Station Road development.
· ENTUA (East Norfolk Transport Users Association) sent their June newsletter, including Eastern Coach Works 30th anniversary weekend 8/9 July.
· Merchant Navy Day - flying a flag on the 3rd September.  The Council were not interested.
· A letter was received from AON offering a quote for insurance.  The Clerk will keep on file for next year.
· The Clerk requested information from Anglian Water stating they are now responsible for private pumping stations be publicised on the website.  Details to be forwarded to Cllr Case.

12.06) Speed Sensor

Details of the Freethorpe speed sensor had been forwarded to the Council.  The Freethorpe sensor cost £3,695 plus VAT which included data recording. NCC Highways paid 50% of the cost under a 50/50 scheme. The Clerk to contact Westcotec for a quote and to check that when the sensor is moved it is able to adjust to different speed limits.
13.06) Riverside Skips

The Clerk has requested another skip but has yet to have confirmation.  It was reported Cllr Bilverstone has heard another one is coming before the summer holidays.
14.06) Grant Applications

Cllr Grattan had forwarded a draft application before the meeting and requested assistance with finalising the wording.  Cllrs Hale and Ward will meet her at the weekend.
15.06) Financial Matters
The Clerk had received and forwarded the insurance renewal to the Councillors.  It has been amended slightly to add the new benches.  The renewal quotes are:

1 year - £362.38

3 year - £344.26

5 year - £326.14

Cllr Case proposed accepting the 5 year quote, Cllr Ward seconded and all agreed.
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group - grounds maintenance April
(underchg) & May
£   487.60 

Annette Collins - Internal audit fee




£     55.00 

Norfolk Parish Training Support - new Councillor training

£     90.00
Norwich Diocesan Board of Finance - allotment rent

£   230.00
C Dickson - salary May





£   214.02
HMRC - PAYE May






£   106.00*
C Dickson - expenses - mileage & postage



£     15.65

Total   = 







£1,198.27
* note to the HMRC payment - despite showing a credit balance at the end of March HMRC now insist £52.60 has been underpaid, hence this is a double payment. 
Cllr Case proposed acceptance of the above, Cllr Ward seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 21st May 2017.  

The Internal Audit has been completed and a letter of confirmation of the acceptability of the accounts was read to the Council.  The Chairman and Clerk signed sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Return, and the Chairman signed the cashbooks.
16-06)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Permissive path



Phone box door
Speed Sensor




Bridge

Footpath - bar at Station Road

Clerk performance review

Grant applications



Gospel Hall grass - Chris Mutten

Churchyard grass cutting

Public:
Cllr Hale reported that Mike Barnes is still planning to address the Council soon regarding the future of Sandersons.  
It was reported that the Pottles Lane bench has been waiting 3 years for repair.  There is a lot of rubbish in the area, possibly left by BT who have not yet finished a repair.
Mr Chris Bradbury reminded the Council the suspension bridge still needs repair.  Cllr Hale reported the timber has been procured and will be repaired shortly.

17-06)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 3rd July 2017 at 7.30 pm.  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.43 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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